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ATCHAFALAYA BASIN LEVEE DISTRICT
P. O. Box 170

Port Allen, Louisiana 70767-0170

Phone (225) 387-2249

Fax     (225) 387-4742








August 2, 2017





A Regular Board Meeting of the Board of Commissioners for the Atchafalaya Basin Levee District was held at the Office of the Board in Port Allen, Louisiana at 4:00 pm, Wednesday, August 2, 2017.  President John Grezaffi called the meeting to order.  President John Grezaffi declared a quorum present, and Mrs. Janice Jarreau called the roll.  The following members were present:

COMMISSIONER


PARISH

Glenn Angelle


Iberia
Pamela Burleigh


St. Landry 
Bill Flynn



West Baton Rouge

Kenneth Gordon


West Baton Rouge

John Grezaffi


Pointe Coupee 
Spencer Harvey


Ascension

Daniel Hebert


Iberville

Karen Jewell


Iberville

Moise LeBlanc


St. Martin



Harry Marionneaux


Iberville 
Earl Matherne


Assumption
Nickie Rockforte


Pointe Coupee 
Absent: 

Jody Meche



St. Martin
Also Present:

INDIVIDUAL


REPRESENTING


Nicholas Rockforte


Levee Board Attorney

Tony German


CPRA
Cecil Tessier


Assistant Executive Director
William Tyson


Executive Director

Janice Jarreau


Administrative Program Manager
Tiffany Weber


Administrative Program Specialist
Crissi Canezaro


Administrative Program Specialist
                                                                    * * * * *
President John Grezaffi welcomed Commissioner Spencer Harvey to the meeting.  Commissioner Harvey was sworn in as a new board member prior to the meeting.  He also welcomed our new Levee Board Attorney Nicholas Rockforte.  President Grezaffi asked for public comments.  Hearing none, he continued with the agenda.  
                                                                    * * * * *
Commissioner Glenn Angelle moved, seconded by Commissioner Pamela Burleigh and unanimously carried to approve the minutes of the July 12, 2017 meeting as presented, and to publish the minutes in the official journal. 






        * * * * *

Mr. Will Tyson asked the board for permission to add two items to the agenda.  They included (1) Financial Control Procedure, and (2) Change to Financial Control Operating Procedure.  Commissioner Karen Jewell moved, seconded by Commissioner Kenneth Gordon to add the two items to the agenda.  The Secretary called a roll call vote as follows:
Yeas:
Commissioners Angelle, Burleigh, Flynn, Gordon, Grezaffi, Harvey, Hebert, Jewell, LeBlanc, Marionneaux, Matherne and Rockforte

Nays:
None

Absent and not voting:  Commissioner Meche

The motion passed unanimously.

Mr. Will Tyson advised the board that in reviewing the Financial Control Procedure and the Financial Control Operating Procedure he noted we have been keeping $200.00 in petty cash.  However, we need to increase this to $700.00.  Commissioner Karen Jewell moved, seconded by Commissioner Nickie Rockforte and unanimously carried to amend the appropriate procedures  to increase the petty cash to $700.00.  





        * * * * *

Mr. Will Tyson reported the Corps of Engineers Low Water Inspection will be held August 17, 2017.  He asked the Commissioners to let the staff know if they plan to attend.  He said the Corps has not been able to do anything about the slides due to the weather, but they have moved their equipment in and should start shortly.

                                                                    * * * * *
A meeting of the Executive Committee of the Board of Commissioners for the Atchafalaya Basin Levee District was held on Wednesday, July 19, 2017at 4:00 p.m. at the Board Office in Port Allen, Louisiana.  Chairman Harry Marionneaux called the meeting to order.  The following members were present:

Harry Marionneaux, Chairman
Karen Jewell, 2nd Vice Chairman

Earl Matherne, Member
Moise LeBlanc, Member 

Bill Flynn, Ex-Officio Chair
John Grezaffi, Ex-Officio Chair
Absent:

Daniel Hebert, 1st Vice Chairman

Also Present: 

Commissioner Glenn Angelle

Commissioner Kenneth Gordon

Commissioner Nickie Rockforte

Commissioner Pamela Burleigh

Nicholas Rockforte, Levee Board Attorney

Steve Marionneaux, former Levee Board Attorney

Crissi Canezaro, Administrative Program Specialist

Janice Jarreau, Administrative Program Manager

Kristy Jewell, Human Resource Analyst

Tiffany Weber, Administrative Program Specialist

Cecil Tessier, Assistant Executive Director

Richard Sparks, Levee Board Operations Superintendent

William Tyson, Executive Director, Levee Board
Mr. William Tyson asked the committee to consider adding the following items to the agenda: (1) discuss potentially adding a part-time police officer; and (2) authorize the staff to develop a contract for the new legal counsel.  Commissioner Moise LeBlanc moved, seconded by Commissioner Karen Jewell to add the items to the agenda.  

Roll Call Vote:

Ayes:
Commissioners Marionneaux, Jewell, LeBlanc, Matherne, Flynn and Grezaffi

Nays:
None

Absent and not voting:  Commissioner Hebert

The motion passed unanimously.

Part-Time Police Officer - Mr. Tyson advised the board that he would like to hire Daniel Fort on a part-time basis to work as a police officer for the district.  He said Mr. Fort was trained when he worked for the Sheriff of St. Martin Parish.  After discussion, Commissioner Bill Flynn moved, seconded by Commissioner Earl Matherne and unanimously carried to authorize Mr. Tyson to hire Daniel Fort on a part-time basis as a police officer for the district.  

Levee Board Attorney Contract  - Mr. Tyson was authorized to prepare a contract for Nicholas Rockforte to serve as the Levee Board Attorney.  

Discuss gate request for Steve Kent, Jr. – Commissioner Marionneaux asked Mr. Nicholas Rockforte, Levee Board Attorney, to share his research on the gate issue being considered by the committee.  Mr. Rockforte advised the committee that the only Attorney General’s Opinion on this topic addressed the question of whether a gate could be taken down after it was installed in an area surrounded by private properties.  He said the matter being considered by our board is different, since it is a request to approve the installation of a gate in an area that includes several public areas.  Mr. Rockforte said there was no case law on this topic.  He suggested we request an Attorney General’s Opinion using this scenario.  Also, he plans to determine if any portion of this land has ever been declared as an emergency route.  Commissioner Glenn Angelle said he felt we may need to sponsor a bill in the legislature to address the gate issue.  Commissioner Karen Jewell moved, seconded by Commissioner Earl Matherne and unanimously carried to bring this matter to the full board, and to request an Attorney General’s Opinion on this and other scenarios, in an effort to determine a direction to take when considering gate requests.  It was also suggested we may need to have a Judge render a decision to give us clear direction.  Mr. Will Tyson agreed to contact the Department of Transportation and Development to see if it has ever declared a portion of this levee as an emergency route.  

Discuss West Guide Levee Servitude  - Mr. Will Tyson said the board will have to take a position on this issue.  He pulled the tracts, and the Board will need to determine whether they wish to allow development in this servitude.  He said these tracts have been used as a stone stock pile site.  Therefore, you would have to clear anything that is on the servitude when the Corps needs to deliver stone.  You must provide clear and unobstructed access for the Corps of Engineers.  He said the board could allow development, but we might have to use funds to clear the site if it is needed by the Corps.  Commissioner Moise LeBlanc said he has a resident asking if they could place a shop to sell bait and rent kayaks on the site.  He questioned how we could allow some and not others.  Commissioner LeBlanc asked that this be brought to the full Board for their input.

There being no further business to come before the committee, upon motion by Commissioner Bill Flynn and unanimously carried the meeting adjourned.  

Respectfully submitted,

/s/Harry Marionneaux, Chairman


/s/Karen Jewell, 2nd Vice Chairman
/s/Moise LeBlanc, Member



/s/Bill Flynn, Ex-Officio Chairman 


/s/John Grezaffi, Ex-Officio Chairman
Mr. Tyson reported the final draft of the Levee Board Attorney’s contract has been sent to the District Attorney, and we are waiting to hear back from him.  President John Grezaffi said he would like to get this contract in place as soon as possible.  Commissioner Bill Flynn moved, seconded by Commissioner Karen Jewell and unanimously carried to approve the attorney’s contract, pending approval by the District Attorney.  

In reference to the gate request, a draft letter requesting the Attorney General’s Opinion is being prepared and it should go out next week.  President Grezaffi suggested we send a letter to the party requesting the gate to let them know what we are doing.  

Commissioner Moise LeBlanc told the board that the Executive Committee discussed the West Guide Levee matter, where a resident is requesting permission to place a shop to sell bait and rent kayaks on the site.  He said the Corps of Engineers is using this land to store stone.  We are required to provide clear and unobstructed access for the Corps.  The site was cleared by the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers geo-technical group and by the Environmental Section as well.  Mr. Tyson will send a letter to the family stating the reasons we must deny the request.  
Commissioner Pamela Burleigh moved, seconded by Commissioner Glenn Angelle and unanimously carried to approve the Executive Committee minutes as presented.

                                                                    * * * * *
President John Grezaffi recognized Mr. Tony German of CPRA.  Mr. German had no specific report.

                                                                    * * * * *
Levee Board Attorney Nicholas Rockforte reported he is still working on the gate issue.  He is also trying to locate landowners for right of entry.  

                                                                    * * * * *
Commissioner Earl Matherne asked Mr. Tyson if the cameras at the boat landing are working.  He said gas was stolen from vehicles at the landing.  Mr. Tyson will check on this, as he was not aware the cameras needed repair.
         * * * * *
There being no further business to come before the board, upon motion by Commissioner Earl Matherne and unanimously carried the meeting adjourned.
____________________________________           ____________________________________

Janice Jarreau, Secretary


           John Grezaffi, President

____________________________________

Linda Alwood, Contract Stenographer 
An Equal Opportunity Employer

